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Reference: 20210372 
 
 
3 September 2021 
 
 

 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your Official Information Act 1982 (OIA) request, received on 6 August 
2021. You requested the following: 
 

- Any correspondence (briefings, emails, etc.) from the Treasury to the Ministry of 
Transport regarding the Northern Pathway in the last 30 days. 
- Any correspondence (briefings, emails, etc.) from the Treasury to the Minister of 
Finance regarding the Northern Pathway in the last 30 days. 
- Any correspondence (briefings, emails, etc.) from the Treasury to the Minister of 
Transport regarding the Northern Pathway in the last 30 days. 
 

 
Information being released 
 
Please find enclosed the following documents: 
 
Item Date Document Description Decision 

1.  9 July 2021 Email: RE: Business Case Requirements Release in part 

2.  14 July 2021 Email: RE: DBC Requirement Release in part 

3.  15 July 2021 Email: NZUP meeting Release in part 

 
 
I have decided to release the relevant parts of the documents listed above, subject to 
information being withheld under the following section of the OIA, as applicable: 
 

 contact details of officials, under section 9(2)(g)(ii) – to maintain the effective 
conduct of public affairs through protecting Ministers, members of government 
organisations, officers and employees from improper pressure or harassment. 

 
 
 
Information publicly available 
 
The following information is also covered by your request and will soon be made 
publicly available on the Treasury website: 
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Item Date Document Description Website Address 

1.  9 July 2021 T2021/1741 New Zealand 
Upgrade Programme Contingency 
Arrangements 

https://www.treasury.govt.nz/publi
cations 

 
 
Accordingly, I have refused your request for the documents listed in the above table 
under section 18(d) of the OIA: the information requested is or will soon be publicly 
available. 
 
In making my decision, I have considered the public interest considerations in section 
9(1) of the OIA.  
 
Please note that this letter (with your personal details removed) and enclosed 
documents may be published on the Treasury website. 
 
This reply addresses the information you requested. You have the right to ask the 
Ombudsman to investigate and review my decision.  
 
Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

 

 

David Taylor 

Manager, National Infrastructure Unit 
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[TSY]

From: Mark Hodge [TSY]
Sent: Friday, 9 July 2021 2:27 PM
To: Elliot Clayton
Cc: Chris Ballantyne
Subject: RE: Business Case Requirements

 
 
Hi Elliot, 
 
Thanks for this – agree that Penlink and Northern Pathway are the most problematic projects here. 
 
On this point “To make an effective decision we / agency boards / Cabinet need to understand current costs and 
benefits, and whether the project is value for money (aka a CBA) to make a decision on progressing the project.” 
 
Agree with you that this is important and that we have some decision point that enables a final decision on scope, 
costs, benefits, vfm. The question becomes when is the right time to get this assurance for Ministers (based on both 
where we are now on each project, and what the next key milestone is) and understanding the residual risk of the 
transition period. 
 
If I tee something up with WK/KR next week, is it worth having one of you in the room as well? 
 
Cheers 
 
Mark 
 
Mark Hodge | Senior Analyst – National Infrastructure Unit  | Te Tai Ōhanga – The Treasury 

Mark.Hodge@treasury.govt.nz 
 

 
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE 
The information in this email is confidential to the Treasury, intended only for the addressee(s), and may also be legally privileged. If you are not an intended 
addressee: 
a. please immediately delete this email and notify the Treasury by return email or telephone (64 4 472 2733); 
b. any use, dissemination or copying of this email is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful.  
 
 
 
From: Elliot Clayton <E.Clayton@transport.govt.nz>  
Sent: Friday, 9 July 2021 1:41 pm 
To: Mark Hodge [TSY] <Mark.Hodge@treasury.govt.nz> 
Cc: Chris Ballantyne <chris@invise.co.nz> 
Subject: Business Case Requirements 
 
Hi Mark, 
 
Re business case requirements, fundamentally a decision needs to be made by delivery agency boards and Cabinet 
to progress those higher risk projects that don’t have a current DBC or weren’t planning to develop one.  
 
I think the only projects where this applies, is Penlink and Northern Pathway. 

 

s9(2)(g)(ii)
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For both of those projects, the business case doesn’t reflect the scope or costs and therefore previous approvals 
shouldn’t / don’t apply anymore, as they need to align with standard guidance e.g. cabinet circulars on value for 
money etc. 
 
The DBC and wider process is there to ensure good decision making, process and set the framework against which 
the project is designed and delivered. Without this, it is increases risk that the project will not effectively deliver. 
 
The same decision may ultimately still be made, but it needs to be made in full knowledge of the project parameters 
(and its current state). 
 
To make an effective decision we / agency boards / Cabinet need to understand current costs and benefits, and 
whether the project is value for money (aka a CBA) to make a decision on progressing the project. Without that, we 
are at the same risk that occurred with light rail that a decision was made without any value for money assessment 
(a CBA) and is criticised. 
 
I think the update could be handled by a DBC addendum or updated baseline document, as long as it covers: 

- Scope / WBS 
- Costs 
- Benefits 
- CBA 

 
Thoughts? 
 
Thanks, 
 
Elliot Clayton 

Principal Advisor 

Ministry of Transport – Te Manatū Waka 

M: + | www.transport.govt.nz 

Enabling New Zealanders to flourish 

 
 

MINISTRY OF TRANSPORT 
 
Wellington (Head Office) | Ground Floor, 3 Queens Wharf | PO Box 3175 | Wellington 6011 | NEW ZEALAND | Tel: 
+64 4 439 9000 |  
 
Auckland | NZ Government Auckland Policy Office | 45 Queen Street | PO Box 106238 | Auckland City | Auckland 
1143 | NEW ZEALAND | Tel: +64 4 439 9000 |  
 
Disclaimer: This email is only intended to be read by the named recipient. It may contain information which is 
confidential, proprietary or the subject of legal privilege. If you are not the intended recipient you must delete this 
email and may not use any information contained in it. Legal privilege is not waived because you have read this email. 
 
Please consider the environment before printing this email. 
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[TSY]

From: Mark Hodge [TSY]
Sent: Wednesday, 14 July 2021 2:43 PM
To: Elliot Clayton; Tim Holland
Subject: RE: DBC Requirement
Attachments:

 
 
Hi Elliot, 
 
Thanks for that – agree with your comments. 
 
My sense is the following is appropriate “On that basis I think we ask them to create a business case addendum that 
updates the key areas, but doesn’t require a full DBC process (e.g. option selection), unless something major is 
found during the update. This should be as far as possible completed before contract award but shouldn’t delay 
award.” 
 
At the end of the meeting, after you both dropped off, I requested the Business Cases for NP and Penlink – Craig 
suggested that that could be problematic given the total amount of documents and suggested it would be better to 
talk through them in detail. I’m organising a meeting for early next week to discuss – I’m thinking 2 hours, so an hour 
on each project. I would still like the original business cases but I think what we’ll end up requiring is effectively 
reworked business cases, pulling together all the different parts of old cases and subsequent decisions by the Board 
etc. 
 
Cheers 
 
Mark 
 
Mark Hodge | Senior Analyst – National Infrastructure Unit  | Te Tai Ōhanga – The Treasury 

Mark.Hodge@treasury.govt.nz 
 

 
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE 
The information in this email is confidential to the Treasury, intended only for the addressee(s), and may also be legally privileged. If you are not an intended 
addressee: 
a. please immediately delete this email and notify the Treasury by return email or telephone (64 4 472 2733); 
b. any use, dissemination or copying of this email is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
From: Elliot Clayton <E.Clayton@transport.govt.nz>  
Sent: Wednesday, 14 July 2021 1:58 pm 
To: Mark Hodge [TSY] <Mark.Hodge@treasury.govt.nz>; Tim Holland <T.Holland@transport.govt.nz> 
Subject: DBC Requirement 
 
Hi Mark and Tim, 
  

 

s9(2)(g)(ii)
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Just wanted to check in on your thoughts on the DBC requirements. I hadn’t realised the DBC was a requirement 
mentioned by MoT / Treasury initially, I thought it was a Cabinet direction. 
  
My logic re comments at the end was the following: 
  
DBC 

- A DBC confirms scope, benefits, costs and the best way to move a project forwards maximising opportunity 
and reducing risk 

- A DBC provides a basis for assurance of the project as a whole to be undertaken 
- Therefore a standard DBC output (not necessarily the full underlying process) is the starting point / 

aspiration we should be aiming for and deviations away from this should have good reasoning noting the 
increased risk 

  
Penlink and NP 

- Both are close to procurement 
- Both are alliances that will go through consents / detailed design then construction some months away 
- WK’s angst is that it will delay delivery if a DBC needs to be completed before procurement / cabinet or 

minister decision be made 
  
Cab minutes and other papers 

- We need to stay consistent to the cab minute and our contingency briefing 
- The cab minute in principle agreed for higher risk projects (excl. re-scoped) to progress to delivery, subject 

to establishing contingency parameters and a CIPA, no mention of a DBC 
- Our contingency arrangements briefing noted that DBC’s should be completed to “manage the risk on the 

Crown” 
  
Way forward 

- On the basis of the above I think we can assume… 
- Cabinet are not looking to make another decision on the higher risk projects unless there is significant 

change per existing or planned delegations 
- DBC’s need to be completed to access contingency 
- DBC’s should also be completed for the purposes of risk mitigation and access to contingency 
- Therefore there is no specific requirement to complete the DBC’s before contract award 
- It is still useful to update key DBC parameters post design award 

  
On that basis I think we ask them to create a business case addendum that updates the key areas, but doesn’t 
require a full DBC process (e.g. option selection), unless something major is found during the update. This should be 
as far as possible completed before contract award but shouldn’t delay award. 
  
I would suggest that we ask for the Penlink and NP business cases for review to help identify which areas requires an 
addendum update. 
  
Is that correct and does the logic make sense to you guys? 
  
Thanks, 
  
Elliot Clayton 
Kaitohutohu Mātāmua | Principal Advisor 
Ministry of Transport – Te Manatū Waka 
M: + | E: e.clayton@transport.govt.nz | www.transport.govt.nz 

 

Enabling New Zealanders to flourish 
  

s9(2)(g)(ii)
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MINISTRY OF TRANSPORT 
 
Wellington (Head Office) | Ground Floor, 3 Queens Wharf | PO Box 3175 | Wellington 6011 | NEW ZEALAND | Tel: 
+64 4 439 9000 |  
 
Auckland | NZ Government Auckland Policy Office | 45 Queen Street | PO Box 106238 | Auckland City | Auckland 
1143 | NEW ZEALAND | Tel: +64 4 439 9000 |  
 
Disclaimer: This email is only intended to be read by the named recipient. It may contain information which is 
confidential, proprietary or the subject of legal privilege. If you are not the intended recipient you must delete this 
email and may not use any information contained in it. Legal privilege is not waived because you have read this email. 
 
Please consider the environment before printing this email. 
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[TSY]

Subject: FW: NZUP
Location: +TSY 3.24 Waamu -12P (EXT)

Start: Mon 19/07/2021 3:00 PM
End: Mon 19/07/2021 4:00 PM
Show Time As: Tentative

Recurrence: (none)

Meeting Status: Not yet responded

Organizer: Mark Hodge [TSY]

 
 
Hi, 
 
Forwarding on, if you can attend – as below, meeting is to specifically discuss NP and Penlink 
 
Also, no issues with you figuring out who is best placed to come to these meetings and forwarding the invite on 
 
Cheers 
 
Mark 
 
-----Original Appointment----- 
From: Mark Hodge [TSY]  
Sent: Thursday, 15 July 2021 10:55 am 
To: Mark Hodge [TSY]; Craig Mitchell; Coral Aldridge; Tim Holland; Elliot Clayton 
Subject: NZUP 
When: Monday, 19 July 2021 3:00 pm-4:00 pm (UTC+12:00) Auckland, Wellington. 
Where: +TSY 3.24 Waamu -12P (EXT) 
 
Hi all, 
 
As discussed yesterday, setting some time aside for a discussion on Northern Pathway and Penlink specifically. 
 
I have an external meeting room if you want to come to the Treasury otherwise we can do via teams. 
 
Let me know if this time doesn’t work and I can shuffle things around. 
 
Cheers 
 
Mark 
 
________________________________________________________________________________  

Microsoft Teams meeting  

Join on your computer or mobile app  
Click here to join the meeting  
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